
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

April 26, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, April 26, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


           * James Anderson
Don Geistwhite
Stephen Libhart



Sandi Loy Bell
James Gross

Ryan Maxwell

Keith Chase
  
James Helsel

Keith Rodgers
Bennett Chotiner
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk




*Mr. Anderson arrived after Roll Call was taken.


Also attending were:  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Rhoads & Sinon),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Guest (via Teleconference):  Rick Wittgren, BKD
Skyport Aviation:  Mr. Libhart thanked Skyport Aviation for hosting the Board meeting with refreshments.
Public Comments:
Ms. Valarie Allen (Bond Counsel, Ballard Spahr LLP):  Ms. Allen introduced herself and expressed appreciation for the opportunity to serve as Bond Counsel for the Authority.  She said she is a Lancaster native and HIA has always been her airport of first choice.  
Oath of Office:

Officers Vincent Visconti and Regis Vogel III were sworn in by Chairman Libhart.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items for the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the March 29, 2017 Board meeting

2. Resolution/Animals on Airport Property
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 
Executive Committee:

a)  
2016 Audit Report:   Mr. Rick Wittgren reported that BKD issued a clean, unmodified financial audit opinion for fiscal year 2016.   He said there were no compliance issues to note on the government auditing standards report, the single audit report or the PFC report.  There was one unusual adjustment related to Contributions from Lessees--those assets that reverted to the Authority and were recorded this year that were related to prior periods.   This resulted in a material weakness, but it is non-cash and non-operating.   Going forward, Contributions from Lessees will be recorded in the right period.   
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Airfield and Landside Pavement Sweeping Machine:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of one Dulevo Evolution 5000 Street Sweeper Machine to include the following options:  water sprinkling system, broom skid, heavy-duty suction system with remote hose, and working hour counter totaling $191,312.45.  Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account and was approved in the 2017 Capital Improvement Budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that Board approve the purchase of one Dulevo Evolution 5000 Street Sweeper Machine to include the following options:  water sprinkling system, broom skid, heavy-duty suction system with remote hose, and working hour counter totaling $191,312.45.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

b)  
Delta Development Consultant Agreement:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that on April 14, 2014 the SARAA Board approved a three-year consultant agreement with the Delta Development Group to provide public funding implementation, real estate development and government affairs consulting services.   The contract term included a two-year renewal option offered at SARAA’s discretion.  This is to approve the two-year renewal option to the Consultant Agreement with the Delta Development Group, Inc. at a monthly retainer fee of $9,500 per month.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.   Mr. Gross commented that he would like to see a return on investment in this two-year period in the form of grant money.  Also, he said it is important for Delta Development to reach out to the participating municipalities.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the two-year renewal option to the Consultant Agreement with the Delta Development Group, Inc. at a monthly retainer fee of $9,500 per month (plus reasonable and ordinary expenses) and allow the scope of services to be adjusted as needed at the direction of the Executive Director.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. Mr. Chase recused himself from this vote.   

c)
Replace Roof Building 514 (Design & Bid Services, HIA):  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson in an amount not-to-exceed $55,820.73 to provide design and bid phase services for the replacement of the Building 514 roof at HIA.  This project is included in SARAA’s 2017 Capital Budget to be funded from the Capital Improvement Account.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $55,820.73 to provide design and bid phase services for the replacement of the Building 514 roof at Harrisburg International Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.  
d)
Operating Agreement Amendment/Chambersburg Skydiving Center:    Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to execute an amendment to the Operating Agreement with Chambersburg Skydiving Center (CSC) to allow for the sale of fuel at Franklin County Regional Airport.  SARAA currently receives a fuel-flowage fee of $0.06/gallon from CSC for self-fueling.  The flowage fee would also apply to any fuel sales.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to execute an amendment to the Operating Agreement with Chambersburg Skydiving Center (CSC) to allow for the sale of fuel at Franklin County Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through March, 2017):  Mr. Stevens reported that Total Operating Revenues are up both in March and year-to-date resulting primarily from Parking Revenues and Airline Revenues being higher than expected.  Total Operating Expenses are lower primarily resulting from a mild winter, and new positons that were in the budget but were not filled in the first quarter.  This year SARAA does not have any subordinate coverage. 

b)
Project Update:  Mr. Stevens reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:  Work on the airfield began at midnight on Sunday, April 23rd.  This work will last 40 nights. The first phase is the construction of a temporary taxiway.   
Sunset Golf Course:  The landscaper is shaping new features on Fairway 4, 5 and 9.  Sod is scheduled to be delivered he week of May 1st and plants are scheduled to be delivered the week of May 9th.
CXY Oil Water Separator:  The contractor mobilized on April 10th.  The work site has been isolated and the contractor is excavating for installation of shoring and the underground tanks.
Projects that are out for bid:

HIA Runway, Bid Package 2:  Bids will be opened on June 6th.

Installation of Perimeter Fence, GRA:  Bids will be opened on May 11th.
Install Weather Equipment, FCRA:  Bids will be opened on May 9th.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:    A pre-construction conference was held on April 12th.  A start date is to be determined.  Work will begin with demolition of concrete pavement slabs.  Waste material will be hauled out at night to minimize impacts to traffic and passengers on Terminal Drive.  
Select Transport Hangar:  ECI Construction is relocating an AOA gate.  They are excavating on site for grade, footers and underground utilities.
Shaner Hotel Group:  A pre-construction conference is being coordinated.  The tentative start date for site preparation work is May 8th.  A hotel ground breaking event is scheduled for June 15th.     

c)
Enplanement Report:   Mr. Stevens reported that Total passengers were up 10% year-to-date.  He anticipates that going forward the numbers will track more in line with last year.
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk commented that she is excited for all the new construction and hopes it generates a lot of good press.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel commended BKD and SARAA staff for the excellent audit report.
Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross thanked staff for the great job with the audit.  
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the engineering department for their outstanding efforts.  
Ms. Bell:  Ms. Bell thanked the staff for their efforts.

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner thanked staff for their excellent efforts with coordinating the work at the Sunset Golf Course. 

Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase said the meeting with Fairview Township went very well, and a range of topics was discussed including the development projects in Fairview Township that have airspace implications.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, May 31, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 8:36 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer


PAGE  
4

